KETTLESTONE PARISH COUNCIL

Clerk: Mrs Joanna Otte,

Little Manor, Thursford Road, Little Snoring, Fakenham, NR21 0JN      

Tel. 01328 822 366

Present:  D Burgis, S Hipkin, M Hoad, R Kilbourn, T Rivett, P Whitehead (Vice-Chairman), 

and: D Ramsbotham (County Councillor), 
Meeting of the Parish Council on Monday 29 June 2015 at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall

M I N U T E S
Welcome 

1) Apologies from G Ashby, A Green (District Councillor), SNT Fakenham were accepted.
2) Declarations of pecuniary interest by the Councillors in any of the agenda items listed below. 
3) Minutes of the previous Meetings (18 May) were approved and signed as a true record. 
4) Matters arising: Progress on items from previous meetings for information or reminders only. Items not on this agenda requiring decisions will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.

5) The meeting will be temporarily closed for Parishioners to express any concerns they may have and for District and County Councillors and PCSO to report.
Police report: 2 x ASB Personal 
NCCllr D Ramsbotham reported that at the County Council AGM they had re-elected the leader and continued with the Rainbow Alliance. The Budget for 2015 had been finalised with difficulty: the cost of services are increasing but the grants from Government are decreasing. They have to continue to make savings and are looking at different approaches to providing services e.g. caring for people in their homes rather than in care homes. The County Council is looking for volunteers to become Food Champions in the ‘Love Food Hate Waste’ campaign. The Parish Partnership Scheme for highways improvements is open again this year with the cost shared 50:50 between the Parish and County Councils for approved schemes. There will be a hazardous waste amnesty in September. The Dudgeon Wind Farm Support Fund is soon to be available for projects in affected parishes.
Written report from NNDCllr A Green: As there are several new District Councillors, we have had training sessions in all departments. The Government declares that North Norfolk District Council must have a 5 year land supply for building (which we have) and a target of 200 to be built each year, this equals 2000 over the 5 year period. After this, we must find another 5 year supply. According to government figures this is the NEED! Where parishes are finding a loss of income due to less use of bottle banks, we will have a discussion at the next Scrutiny meeting to see if there can be any recompense.

The Chairman re-opened the meeting.
6) Planning
a) Planning applications received since the previous meeting:
b) To note decisions taken by the District Council since the previous meeting.
c) To note that the Dudgeon Wind Farm has applied to vary the working times for laying the cables.

7) Highways and footpaths
a) Update on outstanding issues
i) Ditch adjacent to 72 The Street. The Highways Engineer arranged for the drainage outlet to be cleared and the ditch to be dug out at the top. 

ii) To note that the improvements at the junction Fakenham / Langor Bridge Roads are planned for this financial year. The Highways Engineer will endeavour to get ‘slow’ on the road at an earlier date. It was agreed that the old tree stump was not really a problem.
iii) To note that the Give Way sign at Green Lane (opposite the pond) had been knocked over again probably as a result of road closure signs at the entrance to The Street.

iv) To note that the Vice-Chairman had written to Highways pointing out that The Street had not been re-opened and the road closed signs had not been removed after the work at Manor Farm Barns had been completed.

v) To note that D Burgis had cut the growth on the footpath down to the wet hole.
b) Items to report
8) Maintenance
a) To note that M Hoad had carried out the six monthly check of assets. The gutter on the bus shelter needs to be cleared out.
9) Financial business to consider payment of invoices and other financial business.

a) To note receipts: Precept £1750 and LCTSG £70 from NNDC
b) The balances on bank statements were confirmed: 
Balances as at 29 May 2015: Current: £3027.50; Savings: £1,872.65; No 2 acc: £197.90.
c) To note that Barclays will be closing the No2 account on 15 July as it has not been used for a while. The balance of £197.90 has been transferred to the savings account on 22 June 2015.

d) To following payments were approved:
i) cheques
	to whom
	cheque no
	amount

	J Otte (expenses)
	100334
	35.52

	Norfolk Parishes Training Partnership 
	100335
	50.00

	Stafford Snell (internal audit)
	100336
	20.00

	CPRE (annual subs)
	100337
	36.00

	P Whitehead (speed kills signs)
	100338
	18.17

	Total
	
	£ 159.69


e) The revised Employer’s Policy Statement was adopted as required by law: Reg 60(1) of the Local Government Pension Scheme (LGPS) Regulations 2013 and Reg 66 (1) of the LGPS (Administration) Regulations 2007.

10) Accounts and Annual Return

a) The accounts which had been checked by G Ashby. (copies attached) were approved and signed.
b) The audit form including annual governance statement was approved and signed.
i) See attached explanation of the annual governance statement and how the Parish Council meets its obligations.

ii) The Internal Auditor, Stafford Snell states that ‘I have carried out the Internal Audit for Kettlestone Parish Council as required under the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011 (S! 2001/8 17). The accounts are well kept and all relevant documentation is in order, consequently there are no points I wish to raise with the Parish Council.’
11) Parish Plan Actions


a) To consider adoption of the telephone kiosk. It was decided to put this item in the newsletter and see if there was any interest. The Clerk was asked to find out if the kiosk was listed.
12) Training
a) S Hipkin to attend training in Cringleford.
b) Further training dates would be emailed as usual.
13) Email database progress report. A draft request for emails for the newsletter was approved. It was agreed that all parish councillors would be on the database. Any emails sent using this database would be sent ‘bcc’ so that emails would not be inadvertently shared.
14) Policies to confirm.
a) Standing Orders (last reviewed November 2010 due for review) New model circulating.
b) Financial Regulations (due for review). New model circulating.
15) Reports
a) A request from the Village Hall Committee for a representative member from the Parish Council was considered. It was agreed that P Whitehead should take on this role.
b) Parish Partnership Scheme. It was decided to look at road improvements at Pensthorpe again. The Clerk was asked to contact the Nature Reserve to establish if they would be able to contribute to the cost.
16) Other business for placing on the agenda for the next Meeting
a) Location and base for grit bin

b) To consider regular donation to Village Hall as a gesture of goodwill for the use of the Hall as a meeting room for Parish Council meetings.

c) Confirm policies.
17) To confirm date & time of next meeting at 7.30pm on Monday 21 September 2015 
Meeting closed at 8.30 pm
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Date…………..


Chairman


